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WARREN COUNTY (PEQUEST RIVER) 
 MUNICIPAL UTILITIES AUTHORITY  
  
 MINUTES 

  August 20, 2014  
Vice Chairman Scott called the regular meeting of the Warren County (Pequest River) Municipal 
Utilities Authority to order at 7:30 p.m.  The meeting was held at the Authority’s Administration 
building located at 199 Foul Rift Road, Belvidere, New Jersey. 
 
Roll Call: 
 
Morris Scott, Jr., Vice Chairman   Chad Chamberlain Absent 
Laurel Napolitani, Secretary    Everdina O’Connor Absent 
Robert Piazza, Treasurer    Drew Kiszonak Absent 
Sidney Deutsch     Donald Niece  Absent (entered at 7:35) 
Philip Rosenberg 
 
Also, in attendance were:  
 
Charles L. Houck, Authority Chief Financial Officer ; Brian Tipton, Esq., Authority Legal 
Counsel; Stephen Donati, P.E.., Authority Engineer; Billy J. Wauhop, Authority Consultant; and 
Patricia Kaspereen, Administrative Assistant.  
 
Vice Chairman Scott led everyone in the Pledge of Allegiance and then read the Introductory 
Statement.       
 
MINUTES 
 
Ms. Napolitani moved and Mr. Deutsch seconded to approve the minutes of the July 16, 2014 
regular meeting, as presented.  The motion passed.  Roll call was as follows: 
 
Mr. Deutsch  Yes   Mr. Piazza   Yes 
Mr. Kiszonak  Absent   Mr. Rosenberg  Yes  
Ms. Napolitani Yes   Vice Chairman Scott  Yes 
Mr. Niece  Absent   Chairman Chamberlain Absent 
Ms. O’Connor  Absent 
 
Regarding approval of the minutes for the July 16, 2014 executive session, Mr. Tipton asked the 
Board to table action on them until after this evening’s Executive Session.  Action on the 
minutes does not have to be done at tonight’s meeting.  
 
CORRESPONDENCE 
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Ms. Napolitani recapped the correspondence listed below.   
 
1. A letter dated July 16, 2014, from Mr. Mikulka, C.P.M., Senior Project Manager, CP 

Engineers, to Ms. Martin, Municipal Finance & Construction Element, NJDEP, enclosing 
payment requisition package #3 for the Oxford WWTF Upgrade Project. 
 

2. A letter dated July 17, 2014, from Mr. Tipton, Esq., Florio Perrucci Steinhardt & Fader, 
Attorneys at Law, to Ms. Thomas, President, Tomar Construction Services in regards to 
the schedule and progress of Contract No. 12-01: Oxford WWTF Upgrade. 
 

3. A letter dated July 22, 2014, from Ms. Kaspereen, Administrative Assistant to Mr. 
Sterbenz, P.E., P.P., White Township Engineer, enclosing a resolution from the Authority 
in support of White’s request to amend their WQMP to include Block 21, Lot 7.03: 
LaTorre Plaza (Trinacria, LLC). 

 
4. A letter dated July 25, 2014, from Mr. Kurian, General Manager, Tomar Construction 

Services, to Mr. Tipton, Esq., in response to correspondence no. 2. 
 

5. A letter dated July 28, 2014, from Mr. Chebra, P.E., Assistant Director, Municipal 
Finance & Construction Element, Division of Water Quality, NJDEP, to Mr. Wasser, 
Licensed Operator; recommending approval of Payment Requisition No. 3 for the Oxford 
WWTF Upgrade from the NJEIFP. 
 

6. A letter dated July 31, 2014, from Mr. Zimmer, Executive Director, NJEIT to Ms. Deyo, 
US Bank Corporate Trust Services submitting the NJEIT loan disbursement #3 for the 
Oxford WWTF Upgrade. 
 

7. A letter dated August 14, 2014, from Mr. Donati, P.E., V.P., CPE to Mr. Wauhop, 
Authority Consultant enclosing a copy of Progress Payment Application No. 7, submitted 
by Tomar Construction Services for Contract No. 12-01: Oxford WWTF Upgrade. 
 

8. A memo dated August 14, 2014, from Mr. Hulit, Environmental Project Manager, QC 
Laboratories, to the Authority, in response to our inquiry about lab results. 
 

9. A letter dated August 15, 2014, from Mr. Mikulka, C.P.M., Senior Project Manager, CP 
Engineers, to Ms. Martin, Municipal Finance & Construction Element, NJDEP, enclosing 
payment requisition package #4 for the Oxford WWTF Upgrade Project. 
 

10. A letter dated August 11, 2014, from Ms. Gosselink, Environmental Specialist, Division 
of Coastal & Land Use Planning, NJDEP, to Mr. Sterbenz, White Township Engineer, 
regarding the proposed amendment to the Upper Delaware Water Quality Management 
Plan, in relation to the LaTorre Plaza Commercial Development in White Township.   
 

Mr. Niece entered the meeting. 
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CFO’S REPORT 
 
Copies of the monthly financial report prepared by Mr. Houck were distributed prior to the 
meeting.   Finances are normal.      
 
As indicated at last month’s meeting, Mr. Houck and Bond Counsel have been in contact with 
TD Bank, who is the paying agent for the bonds that were just retired.  Under the indenture 
agreement for the two loans, subsequent to the bonds, TD Bank was named as the paying agent.  
He explained the process in more detail, and felt it made more sense for the Authority to pay 
DEP directly.  In order for the Authority to become the paying agent, we must pass a resolution 
asking TD Bank to relinquish their paying agent status to us, and they in turn pass a resolution 
agreeing to our request.  Then we send the resolutions to the DEP for their approval.  Mr. Houck 
presented two resolutions for the Board’s consideration. 
 
Mr. Rosenberg moved to adopt Resolution #14-34, authorizing the Authority to be substituted as 
Trustee in lieu of TD Bank, in connection with the Wastewater Revenue Junior Lien, Series 2002 
Bonds.  Mr. Piazza seconded.  The motion passed, roll call was as follows: 
 
Mr. Deutsch  Yes   Mr. Piazza   Yes 
Mr. Kiszonak  Absent   Mr. Rosenberg  Yes  
Ms. Napolitani Yes   Vice Chairman Scott  Yes 
Mr. Niece  Yes   Chairman Chamberlain Absent 
Ms. O’Connor  Absent 
    
Mr. Piazza moved to adopt Resolution #14-35, authorizing the Authority to be substituted as 
Trustee in lieu of TD Bank, in connection with the Wastewater Revenue Junior Lien, Series 2003 
Bonds.  Mr. Rosenberg seconded.  The motion passed unanimously on a roll call vote. 
  
Mr. Houck, Mr. Olshefski, and Mr. Francisco had a preliminary budget meeting with Mr. 
Wauhop and Ms. Kaspereen.  The next step is to meet with the Finance Committee.  Mr. Houck 
hopes to have a draft of the FY2015 budget for our September regular meeting.  Debt service 
will increase by $600,000 in 2016, over what it will be in 2015.  In an effort to avoid a drop and 
then have it go back up again in 2016, he will budget that same amount of money in 2015 and 
put it into a capital account.   
 
The other matter that the Board must consider at the October meeting is the sewer treatment 
billing for 2015.  The billing to the users has remained constant for a number of years.  Looking 
at the flow numbers so far, Mr. Houck only sees a couple of users who have a significant 
difference in flow.  However, we are not sure of the accuracy of one of the user’s numbers and 
the other is due to vacancies in the strip mall.  With vacancies, there is the issue of the capacity 
reserved for them, and the MUA being locked into any changes for a year.  He does not advise 
this, but it is the Board’s decision if they want to change any of the numbers.  The final decision 
does not have to be made until the December meeting.   
 
Mr. Houck left the meeting. 
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Hearing no objections from the commissioners, Vice Chairman Scott changed the Order of 
Business and moved Unfinished Business forward. 
 
UNFINISHED BUSINESS 
 
Risk Management Services:  Vice Chairman Scott introduced Sharon Cooper from Public Entity 
Advocates.  Ms. Cooper explained her reasons for wanting to be appointed as risk manager prior 
to January 1, 2015.  The renewal for the JIF is effective January 1, 2015, but the application has 
to be done this summer, so she would rather be accountable for her own work.         
 
Mr. Rosenberg moved to adopt Resolution #14-36, appointing Ms. Cooper of Public Entity 
Advocates as Risk Management Consultant effective September 1, 2014 through December 31, 
2015.  Mr. Piazza seconded.  The motion passed unanimously on a roll call vote.      
 
Ms. Cooper thanked the Board and left the meeting. 
 
EXECUTIVE SESSION 
 
At approximately 7:45 p.m., Mr. Piazza moved to adopt Resolution #14-37 to enter into 
executive session to discuss a contract matter.  Ms. Napolitani seconded.  All in favor, motion 
carried. 
  
At approximated 8:19 p.m., Mr. Rosenberg moved and Mr. Piazza seconded to return to open 
session.  All in favor, motion carried. 
 
Ms. Napolitani made a motion authorizing Mr. Tipton to send a letter to Tomar Construction 
Services in response to their letter dated July 25, 2014 (corr. #4).  Mr. Deutsch seconded.  The 
motion passed unanimously on a roll call vote. 
 
GENERAL COUNSEL’S REPORT 
 
Mr. Tipton had nothing further to report. 
 
ENGINEER’S REPORT 
 
Mr. Donati’s report was included in the agenda packets. 
 
Sewer Extensions:  Since passing the resolution last month endorsing the Wastewater 
Management Plan amendment for the LaTorre Plaza, we were copied on a letter from the DEP 
(corr. #10).  The developer’s engineer contacted Mr. Donati regarding the physical connection.  
He reminded their engineer that the line is owned by Warren County, but that the MUA still 
needs to review their design for the connection.  Based on law, a Treatment Works Approval 
(TWA) will not be needed for the first building.  The developer’s plan is to first connect one 
building and worry about the other three buildings later.            
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Oxford WWTF ACO:  The DEP made a second visit to the site and informed the Authority that 
they were not happy with the construction progress.   
 
Oxford WWTF Upgrade:  Mr. Donati updated the commissioners on recent activities.  Attached 
to his report was an updated schedule chart.   
 
Axford Avenue Pump Station Rehab:  Mr. Wauhop displayed photos of the project, which is 
progressing well.  The emergency generator should be installed next Tuesday.  Once it is 
installed startup and training will begin.  The contractor, DeMaio Electric, is a week ahead of 
schedule.      
 
AUTHORITY CONSULTANT    
 
Mr. Wauhop distributed his report prior to the meeting.   
 
Belvidere STP:  Two important items were done this past month.  One is the operators’ 
continued efforts on the renovation for sludge thickening.   
 
The second item is the overhaul of the sand-filter in the Filtration Building.  For the last two and 
a half weeks, the operators have removed the sand from the sand-filter, and removed all the steel 
beams and screen grids.  Work should be completed by the end of the week.       
 
Preparation for winter weather has begun.   
     
Oxford STP:  Mr. Wauhop recapped maintenance items performed during the past month.   
 
Axford Avenue Rehab:  After the new generator is installed, the standby generator will be 
removed.  This standby generator is not big enough to power any of our other stations, so this 
piece of equipment can be sold or auctioned off.  Eventually, a new portable standby generator 
will need to be purchased instead of relying on rentals.  Mr. Wauhop will get quotes for next 
month’s meeting.    
 
General Business:  The infrared surveys were done on all the MCCs (motor control centers) at 
both plants.  Any issues were resolved at that time.  These surveys were offered by the JIF at no 
cost to the Authority from the company performing the surveys.  The only cost to us is from a 
certified electrician, who was already on site to look at the VFDs at Belvidere and the transfer 
switch at Oxford.   
 
Mr. Wauhop met with Ms. Napolitani to discuss the A&P flow numbers for the Belvidere Town 
Council.  They will meet again this coming Monday with Kathy Miers to discuss billing.   
 
Mr. Wauhop attempted to schedule mask fittings for the respirators and Confined Space Entry at 
a manhole, in conjunction with Belvidere DPW, but Joe Fox, from the Warren County Fire 
Academy, said he could do neither until he sends his testing equipment to be recertified.  This 
training is scheduled for late September. 
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FINANCE (TREASURER) 
 
Mr. Piazza moved that Resolution #14-38 (Certificate No. 345: $263,966.38) be approved to pay 
all the bills from the Capital Improvements Fund.  Mr. Rosenberg seconded.  The motion passed 
unanimously on a roll call vote. 
 
Mr. Piazza moved that Resolution #14-39 (Certificate No. 337: $65,599.33) be approved to pay 
all bills from the Operating Fund.  Mr. Niece seconded.  The motion passed unanimously on a 
roll call vote.    
 
NEW BUSINESS 
 
There was no new business.   
 
PUBLIC COMMENT 
 
There was no public present. 
 
As there was no more business to come before the Authority, Mr. Piazza moved and Mr. Niece 
seconded that the meeting be adjourned.  All in favor, motion carried.  The meeting was 
adjourned at 8:47 p.m. 
 
 
____________________                                                      
Patricia Kaspereen 
Administrative Assistant  
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